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Good afternoon Chairman Nelson and Members of the House Appropriations-Human
Resources Division. I am Carlotta McCleary, Executive Director of Mental Health America
North Dakota and Executive Director of the North Dakota Federation of Families for
Children’s Mental Health. Today I speak on behalf of the Mental Health Advocacy Network
(MHAN). MHAN advocates for a consumer /family driven mental health system of care that
provides an array of service choices that are timely, responsive and effective.

MHAN has provided testimony since the 64™ interim human service committee meetings
(2015-2016) regarding our priorities for mental health services. We argue that peer to peer and
parent to parent support, consumer choice, diversion from corrections, a core services zero-
reject model, and conflict free grievance and appeals processes, and the access to a full and
functional continuum of care serve as the backbone to correcting the crisis in North Dakota’s
behavioral health system.

MHAN is speaking in support of HB 1012. During the Sixty sixth legislative session, MHAN
stressed that North Dakota needed to put the HSRI Report of 2018 into action. That report,
much like the Schulte Report of 2014 said that North Dakota needed to drastically reduce its
reliance on institutionalization and make sure that it had a fully functional community-based
mental health system for children, their families, and adults that is as near their home as
possible. Among the accomplishments of the last legislative session were the commitment to
apply for the 1915(i) State Plan Amendment, peer support certification and training, prevention
and early intervention pilot program in schools, the behavioral health pilot program, and the

behavioral health resource coordinator in our schools.



MHAN?’s vision for this current legislative session was to ensure that the HSRI report
would continue to be an active “road map” to ending the decade-long behavioral health
crisis. MHAN commends the Department of Human Services for its continued emphasis
on improving behavioral health services. The Department of Human Services’® efforts in
diverting people from corrections with Free Through Recovery and Community Connect
should be applauded. MHAN also supports the building of a new State Hospital at
Jamestown with reduced number of beds, along with development of six to ten beds in
the western part of the state.

However, MHAN is deeply concerned about the current state of North Dakota’s
children’s mental health system of care. Roughly 10% of all children in North Dakota
have a serious emotional disorder (SED). As of 2019, this translates to roughly 18,000
children. We are currently serving only 1 out of every 18 children who have a serious
emotional disorder. As a result of not having access to care, many children are being sent
into the juvenile justice system. From 2011 to 2017, the number of children in juvenile
corrections who had a serious emotional disorder rose from 49% to 79%. Although there
have been improvements, children with serious emotional disorders still represent the
majority of children in the corrections system despite only accounting for 10% of all
children in North Dakota. The Olmstead decision of 1999 and subsequent litigation made
clear that people with disabilities (including mental illness) must be given access to
community-based services before requiring that they seek only institutional care. Let me
be clear: Olmstead applies to children too.

It comes as no surprise that the COVID-19 pandemic has led to an increase in behavioral
health challenges and has forced our society to rethink how it conducts business and
serves the community. Our national Mental Health America released a report this year
finding that there was a 93% increase from 2019 in the number of people who took their
anxiety screen, and a 62% increase in the number of people who took their depression
screen. They found that children and youth ages 11-17 had been “more likely than any
other age group to score for moderate to severe symptoms of anxiety and depression.” In
addition, they found that “since the end of May 2020, nearly every racial/ethnic group has
been experiencing consistently higher rates of suicidal ideation than the 2019 average.”

The Centers for Disease Control found that the COVID-19 pandemic has considerably



increased the symptoms of anxiety disorder and depressive disorder compared to 2019. In
their study, 40.9% of American adults reported at least one adverse mental or behavioral
health condition, with 10.7% of respondents reporting to have seriously considered
suicide in the previous 30 days. Suicidal ideation was especially pronounced among
racial and ethnic minorities, young adults, unpaid caregivers for adults, and essential
workers.

As the Executive Director of the North Dakota Federation of Families for Children’s
Mental Health I can attest that we have seen an increase in our children and youth who
have displayed more significant mental health symptoms and suicidal ideation. In
addition, COVID-19 has made it more difficult for children, families, and young adults to
get access to the services and supports that they need and it has become much more
difficult for teams to coordinate care. Families in the Bismarck area are reporting a
concern for dealing with children’s mental health crisis. Families have reported that when
calling crisis response, the service is done over the phone instead of in-person. In order to
deescalate someone, you really need to have an in-person, human connection to develop
rapport with the individual. Once they are deescalated, in-person debriefing is essential to
prevent future crises. In addition to crisis response, families in the Bismarck area are also
without safe beds as an option for children’s mental health crisis. Safe beds are a safe
place for a child to deescalate as an alternative to costly hospitalization. As a result, the
only options many families have are: a) do nothing, b) hospitalize their child, c) call law
enforcement.

MHAN has other concerns with the Governor’s proposed budget regarding reductions in
children’s mental health. The Governor’s proposed budget cuts the voluntary treatment
program from its previous budget of $533,440 to a proposed 2021-2023 budget of
$453,424. Prior to this program, many parents were forced to relinquish custody of their
children in order to receive mental health services (and those services were in a
residential treatment facility). With the creation of the voluntary treatment program, those
parents were no longer required to relinquish custody of their children in order to receive
treatment that would be provided in that residential treatment facility. During the last
legislative session, the voluntary treatment program was given the flexibility to provide

services to children in order to prevent an out-of-home placement. The voluntary



treatment program is essential in families being able to maintain custody of their children
and provide linkages to community-based services. Cuts to this program would be
detrimental.

MHAN supports parent peer support and the organizations that provide this valuable
service. Family Voices of North Dakota, who provides support to children with special
healthcare needs and their families, and North Dakota Federation of Families for
Children’s Mental Health, who provides support to children with mental health needs and
their families, are both facing reductions as proposed in the Governor’s budget. Family
peer support organizations provide support, provide education for families, assist families
in system navigation, give education for providers, and advocate with families so that
they receive the services and supports that their child needs. MHAN supports fully
funding family peer support organizations.

As you can see there is still a lot of work left to do in mental health. Now is not the time
to reduce our efforts to improve the mental health system of care for children, adults, and
their families.

Thank you for your time and I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.
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